



# This is an electronic reprint of the original article. This reprint *may differ* from the original in pagination and typographic detail.

Author(s): Dodds, Mark

Title: Revisiting the Salt Lake City Olympic scandal : Would the outcome be different today?

Year: 2016

Version:

## Please cite the original version:

Dodds, M. (2016). Revisiting the Salt Lake City Olympic scandal : Would the outcome be different today?. Choregia : Sports Management International Journal, 12(1), 1-14. https://doi.org/10.4127/ch.2015.0104

All material supplied via JYX is protected by copyright and other intellectual property rights, and duplication or sale of all or part of any of the repository collections is not permitted, except that material may be duplicated by you for your research use or educational purposes in electronic or print form. You must obtain permission for any other use. Electronic or print copies may not be offered, whether for sale or otherwise to anyone who is not an authorised user.



SMIJ – VOL. 12, Number 1, 2016

D.O.I: http://dx.doi.org/10.4127/ch.2015.0104

Mark Dodds

SUNY Cortland, doddsm@cortland.edu

## Abstract

Many international sport organizations face bribery scandals resulting from its event bidding process. The International Olympic Committee (IOC) faced this type of scandal with the 2002 Olympic Winter Games. Two members of the Salt Lake City Organizing Committee (SLOC) faced 15 criminal charges from providing more than US\$1.2 million in cash and gifts to entice IOC members to support its bid. Ultimately both SLOC members were acquitted of all charges. Can a new interpretation of the United States' anti-bribery law, the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA), be effective in preventing similar sport scandals?

Keywords: Sport marketing, Hospitality, Bribery, Law, Corruption

Revisiting the Salt Lake City Olympic scandal todav? different 06 Would the outcome

SMIJ - VOL. 12, Number 1, 2016

## Introduction

Since sport corruption has tainted the image of international sport organizations such as the International Olympic Committee (IOC) and the Fédération Internationale de Football Association (FIFA) many fans, administrators and scholars are searching for effective deterrents. One such measure is the use of anti-bribery laws. Anti-bribery law is constantly evolving, therefore the current law can be analyzed against an historical and infamous situation. Here, the United States law, the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA), will be applied to the facts of the 2002 Salt Lake City Winter Olympic bidding scandal to gauge its current effectiveness against similar circumstances. The 2002 Olympic Winter Games are remembered for its bribery scandal during the bidding process. The Salt Lake City Organizing Committee (SLOC) was accused of providing more than US\$1.2 million in cash and gifts, such as: trips to Disneyland, a Rolex watch, shopping sprees, and college scholarships to entice IOC members to support its bid. As a result of this scandal, six members were expelled from the IOC and new bidding rules for future games were created.

SLOC members Thomas Welch and David Johnson diverted the revenues of the bid committee to give money and benefits to influence IOC member votes (Hamilton, 2010) to award Salt Lake City the winter games. Both Welch and Johnson were arrested but neither was convicted of any crime. This was a very surprising outcome to many sport fans that were familiar with the scandal but not the law. It was the replacement SLOC CEO and future US Presidential candidate Mitt Romney who said, "if it looks like, talks like, and quacks like a bribe" (Romney, 2004, p. 24) then it must be illegal. But this was not the case. Despite all of the gift-giving for IOC votes associated with this scandal, only three persons (David Simmons, John Kim, and Alfredo La Mont) were indicted on crimes and they were convicted on tax charges (Longman, 2000).

In 2014, a US federal court examined the FCPA, which was not used in the 2002 case, and its opinion may allow it to be used effectively in preventing corruption in sport. The holding broadened the definition of who needs to comply with a major law against bribery.

#### 2002 Salt Lake City Olympic scandal

One of the most notorious episodes of sport corruption involves the SLOC bribery scandal. In response to the dishonorable affair, the United States Department of Justice brought 15 counts of criminal charges against two members (Welch and Johnson) of the SLOC. The members were charged with conspiracy, violations of

the Travel Act, mail fraud and wire fraud. The Travel Act prohibits unlawful activity, such as bribery, that is in violation of the laws of the state where it is committed (*Welch*, 2003). The Travel Act prohibits using an instrumentality of interstate or foreign commerce to commit a criminal act under U.S. state or federal law (Rupp and Fink, 2012). The Salt Lake case was based on Utah's commercial bribery statute. The implications of these cases are unclear because they involved non-profit organizations that were performing public or quasi-public functions (Rupp and Fink, 2012). The defense for Welch and Johnson argued that there cannot be a "crime without a victim" (Roberts, 2001, n.p.) and any public relations damage suffered by the IOC was "self-inflicted" (Roberts, 2001, n.p.) by this process. In other words, the defense was stating that these gifts did not harm any person or organization as defined by the statute.

However, the facts showed that money and gifts were given by SLOC and received by members of the IOC that include "princes and sports ministers, former athletes and former communists, Africans and Asians, Europeans and South Americans" (Fisher and Brubaker, 1999, n.p.). A total of 30 IOC members were accused of accepting gifts and services worth US\$600,000 from Salt Lake City before it won its bid to host the Winter Games (Hall, 1999) including free ski holidays, sleigh rides, shopping trips and massages (Jennings and Sambrook, 2000, p. 2).

Some of the gifts are extremely specific to the recipient. Salt Lake Olympic officials gave IOC members free credit cards when they were in town and took three IOC couples to the 1995 Super Bowl (Shepard, 1999). The daughter of Kim Un-Young of South Korea played two concerts for US\$5,000 with the Utah Symphony (Fisher and Brubaker, 1999), and the bidding committee provided US\$45,000 to Keystone Communications, a Utah company, to fund a job for Kim's son (Roughton, 1999). Sergio Santander of Chile received US\$10,000 for his campaign for mayor of Santiago (Fisher and Brubaker, 1999). The husband of Pirgo Haeggman of Finland was given a job with the Salt Lake City bid committee (Fisher and Brubaker, 1999).

The daughter of Agustin Arroyo of Ecuador was initially given a job with the Utah Department of Economic Development, then hired to answer phones for the Salt Lake City bid committee office, and ultimately had her tuition and expenses paid at a school in Texas (Fisher and Brubaker, 1999). The son of Bashir Attarabulsi of Libya was given the tuition and living expenses to attend Brigham Young University and then Salt Lake Community College (Fisher and Brubaker, 1999). Jean-Claude Ganga from the Republic of Congo was given US\$70,000 in cash supposedly to feed children in his country and demanded free medical care for himself (hepatitis) and his mother (two knee surgeries and ankle surgery) (Fisher and Brubaker, 1999). He received scholarships for his ten children, sports equipment, vacations and car parts (Jennings and Sambrook, 2000, p. 35). Three months after the

awarding of the Games, Ganga cleared almost US\$60,000 on a Utah real estate deal initiated by Bennie Smith, a member of the Salt Lake Organizing Committee (Fisher and Brubaker, 1999). The total value was US\$320,000 (Hamilton, 2010). Phil Coles of Australia was accused of accepting four expenses-paid trips to the United States (Roughton, 1999). Finally, nearly US\$400,000 was spent on payments for education and "athletic training" to thirteen people, six of whom appeared to be relatives of voting IOC members (Romney, 20004, p. 24).

Despite overwhelming evidence of vote-buying activity, the case failed to meet the criminal standards for those charges. The trial court said it was unclear whether the Utah commercial bribery law applied to inducements to IOC members in order to persuade them to vote in the bid process (*Welch*, 2003). Further, the court reasoned that it is absurd to believe the Utah legislature intended to criminalize gifts that would lead to the promotion of Utah on the world stage of hosting the Winter Games (*Welch*, 2003). The trial court dismissed all fifteen criminal charges against the defendants.

The United States appealed this decision. The defendants [Welch and Johnson] argued the Travel Act counts should be dismissed because "under Swiss law, an IOC member is not an agent or fiduciary" which is required for the Utah charge (*Welch*, 2003, p. 10). In other words, the gift recipients do not represent their individual countries, but are ambassadors to the IOC (Mason, Thibault, and Misener, 2006). These defensive arguments were rejected in favor of allowing the criminal charges to proceed. The federal appeals court ruled that "denouncing corruption" in the Olympic bid process was important (Mackay, 2003) and the point of view of the Swiss law on the status of the IOC members is not material in this court. The intention (or lack thereof) of the Utah legislature to allow this activity has no support in law (*Welch*, 2003). The case was remanded back to the district level where the judge again dismissed the charges.

In the final trial decision, the prosecution presented its case and the defense filed a motion for acquittal, which is rarely approved, but was granted here (Hemphill, 2003). Judge David Sam said a reasonable jury could not find that either defendant had the required intent to promote, manage or facilitate any lawful activity, nor was there enough evidence to find that the defendants violated the Utah commercial bribery statute (Maenning, 2008). A juror commented that the defendants [Welch and Johnson] only had the best interests of Salt Lake in mind when they acted (Foy, 2003). Thus both SLOC members were acquitted of all illegal claims. After the ruling, Mitt Romney said, "of course, not being convicted of a crime isn't vindication of wrongdoing...even when criminal conduct occurs, it may be difficult to prove- and that's with effective prosecutors" (Romney, 2004, p. 23).

The use of the Travel Act was ineffective. As this case shows, often there are difficulties using this law to prosecute against corruption. The Travel Act assists

other law's reach. Tim Peterson, lawyer with Murphy and McGonigle, suggests that US investigators need a strong US nexus or evidence that material gifts are transferred through the US or wired through US bank accounts (Scott, 2015) for a conviction using the Travel Act. Here, there was neither. The prosecutors could not overcome the obstacle of proving bribery when the gift-giving was not in furtherance of the actors' jobs nor was the gift-giving really harming US persons or companies. Further, passive bribery is not illegal under the applicable US law so the Travel Act could not prosecute those asking for bribes.

As with many legal decisions, local politics played a role in its decision. It was difficult to get a guilty verdict from a Utah judge and jury for fear of losing the Olympic Games to another city (Scott, 2012). Also, it wasn't lost on the Utah citizens that the IOC members did not play by its own rules in the bidding process (Jennings and Sambrook, 2000) so why should its citizens face criminal punishment when they were only playing the game required to get the bid? It is the corruptive procedure of the IOC that led to this behavior. James E. Shelledy, former Salt Lake Tribune editor, said "the IOC under Samaranch was a culture of elitism, corruption and favoritism. I don't think anybody who watched up close could really come to another conclusion. But being able to document this is really difficult" (Shepard, 1999, n.p.) The overwhelming amount of evidence found by those investigating the Salt Lake bidding scandal has shown that it was not a one-time incident but rather part of a developed culture within the IOC (Hamilton, 2010). Former premier of Victoria, Joan Kirner said, "I have never seen a process more open to corruption in my life" (Jennings and Sambrook, 2000, pp. 72-73). It has been estimated that 5-7% of IOC members had taken or solicited bribes by Olympic bid cities (Mallon, 2000, p. 11). This bribery culture extends to other bids. For instance, Nagano's bid committee spent an average of US\$22,000 on 62 visiting IOC members (Mallon, 2000, p. 12) and Sydney's bid included a last minute offer of US\$70,000 to two African IOC members (Mallon, 2000, p. 13).

## The International Olympic Committee's response

When IOC member Marc Holder heard about the gifts and payments that were "in clear violation of [IOC] rules" (Jennings and Sambrook, 2000, p. 49) and behavior that was well over the edge of acceptable conduct (Pound, 2004), he helped launch an investigation. At issue is a 1994 IOC rule limiting gifts or payments to IOC members before a bid vote to US\$150 (Shepard, 1999; Lenskyj, 2000).This IOC internal investigation was led by Richard Pound, IOC member from Canada, and only dealt with Olympic rule violations and not any specific criminal conduct (Hall, 1999). This investigation uncovered IOC members accepted more than

US\$1million in cash, gifts, first-class travel and college scholarships (Roughton, 1999) for themselves or close family members (Gordon, 2003).

Three IOC members resigned over the scandal, including: Pirjo Haggman (Finland), Bashir Mohammed Attarabulsi (Libya) and David Sibandze (Swaziland) (Jennings and Sambrook, 2000). The IOC expelled six other members (Hall, 1999). The expelled members were Augustin Arroyo of Ecuador, Jean Claude Ganja of the Congo, Zen Gadir of the Sudan, Lamine Keita of Mali, Charles Mukora of Kenya, and Sergio Santander of Chile (Jennings and Sambrook, 2000). There were nine other IOC members that were investigated but only received warnings without a recommendation of expulsion: Phillip Coles (Australia), Louis Guirandou-N'Diaye (Côte d'Ivoire), Willi Kaltschmitt (Guatemala), Kim Un-Yong (Korea), Shagdarjav Magvan (Mongolia), Anani Matthia (Togo), Vitaly Smirnov (Russia), and Mohammed Zerguini (Algeria) (Mallon, 2000).

#### The Foreign Corrupt Practices Act

United States law is limited when regulating the actions of the United States Olympic Committee (USOC) and candidate cities via the provisions in the Ted Stevens Amateur Sports Act of 1978 (Hamilton, 2010) and existing statutes. It appears that by not altering US law [such as the Ted Stevens Amateur Sports Act of 1978] following the 2002 Olympic bidding controversy, the US Congress feels that the current status of US bribery laws is sufficient in deterring future illegal acts (Hamilton, 2010). Thus, despite US Congressional hearings where former US Senator George Mitchell recommended amending the FCPA to reach IOC members and host city bid boosters (N.n., 1999), and the very public prosecutional failure, there were no changes to the laws available to fight against this specific type of corruption. The major issue in *Welch* was the lack of applicable law available to prosecute Welch and Johnson. In 2002, the activity was not criminal. In 2015, the legal outcome may be different.

The Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA) is a US law that prohibits the bribing of foreign officials. Unfortunately the FCPA's reach is limited to the bribing of foreign officials from a governmental department, agency or instrumentality of a foreign government. Foreign officials may include officers, employees or representatives of any government at any level, or officials of foreign political parties (Cassin, 2008). The law has two components: an anti-bribery provision and an internal controls and reporting provision (Lippitt, 2013). The FCPA accounting provisions are a potentially powerful tool for combating commercial bribery and the text of the FCPA does not limit the accounting provisions to conduct relating to the bribery of foreign government officials (Rupp and Fink, 2012). The accounting provisions are intended

to prevent the use of corporate assets for corrupt purposes (Rupp and Fink, 2012).

Generally, the US Department of Justice prosecutes the anti-bribery violations and the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission enforces the accounting provisions (Cassin, 2008). Penalties for violations can vary depending on the extent and duration of the violations, the level of benefit the company received, and the level of cooperation from the target of the investigation (Waters and Kraus, 2013). If a corporation violates the FCPA, the corporation is subject to a US\$2 million criminal fine and a civil penalty of up to US\$10,000. Any individual [officer, director, or stockholder] who willfully violates the provisions of the law is subject to a US\$250,000 criminal fine, five-year imprisonment, or both, and a US\$10,000 civil penalty (Kaikati and Label, 1980). The entire organization may be held criminally liable for an act within the scope of an employee's job duties, even if the employee acted contrary to company policy (Cassin, 2008). Because the IOC and its individual members are not technically affiliated with any particular government within the meaning of the FCPA, it was not an appropriate law for the prosecutors to use in 2002.

In 2014, a US court redefined the foreign official requirement. In United States v. Esquenazi, the Eleventh Circuit provided a framework to analyze how a nongovernmental organization may be considered an instrumentality of a foreign government. This court defined an instrumentality as "an entity controlled by the government of a foreign country that performs a function the controlling government treats as its own" (Esquenazi, 2014, p. 8). Amongst the analytical factors provided the court, an organization may be considered an "instrument of the government" when a government subsidizes the entity's costs, if the entity's officers are appointed or associated with the government, or if the government has appointed the entity for a particular purpose, such as health or sport. This decision may implicate officials of non-governmental organizations that carry out tasks in the same manner that public organizations perform them (Fitzgerald, 2012). The FCPA would apply to a national athletic association depending on governmental funding, whether the officers are appointed by or associated with the government, and whether the government has formally designated the entity for its purpose (Murphy and McGonigle, 2014). These factors may be especially evident where ministry-level positions have been created for the regulation of sport (Murphy and McGonigle, 2014). In other words, now the FCPA extends to employees of statecontrolled entities such as many National Olympic Committees. Therefore, if an IOC member is also a member of the NOC or employed within a Ministry of Sport, then that IOC member may be considered a foreign official for FCPA purposes.

The FCPA's jurisdiction is not limited to US citizens. The law may have jurisdiction over any foreign person who causes an act in furtherance of the corruption. Thus, the FCPA may include the bribery activity by citizens of other countries if they were a part of the bribery activity.

In the 2002 scandal, there were a few IOC members who could have been

considered "foreign officials" though the prosecutor may have been reluctant to use the FCPA since those members were not representing their countries but rather the IOC. However, due to the *Esquenazi* decision, the nexus between the IOC members representing a sport ministry and FCPA is now much stronger. It could be argued that through this sport appointment that Olympic site selection would be a part of their job responsibilities. For instance, Jean-Claude Ganga of the Congo, may have qualified as a "foreign official" because of his ambassadorship to China, but as the Congo Minister for Tourism, Sports and Leisure (Mackay, 1999) the connection to the FCPA is much clearer. Likewise, Lamine Keita of Mali served as the Minister of Industrial Development and Tourism (Mackay, 1999), which could classify him as a foreign official in this fact pattern. Similarly, Charles Mukora of Kenya was the chairman of the Kenya National Sports Council (Mackay, 1999).

## The limitations of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act

The FCPA does have limits to its scope. First, the law does not criminalize passive bribery or the act of asking for gifts or bribes. Therefore, in a situation such as the Olympic bribery culture, the FCPA may not stop corruption but might transfer the activity to a nation that does not bar bribery or wants to host a megaevent so badly that it does not care about the methods needed to obtain it.

Next, the anti-bribery provisions of the FCPA apply only to corrupt payments made to foreign officials (Rupp and Fink, 2012). While acting in their role as IOC members, they are not representing their ministry positions, even if they are designates of their federal government to the IOC (Mason, et al., 2006). In the reanalyzing of the Salt Lake City scandal, some of the IOC members may not be considered foreign officials since they still did not fall under the new definition. A court may be reluctant to extend the *Esquenazi* as far as these facts would require.

The FCPA focuses its behavior on the actors and the bribing organization, but not the accepting organization. The law prohibits behavior of the US citizens and similarly situated foreign persons. It would not affect the IOC members taking gifts nor the IOC itself. Those actors would suffer public embarrassment and scrutiny, but not criminal sanctions from the United States. Thus, when the court implicates individuals, the legal authority over the IOC would be indirect (Pielke, 2013).

The legislative history of the FCPA does not include the IOC. In May 1998 the FCPA was amended. This amendment expanded the definition of public official to include representatives of international organizations, such as: the World Trade Organization and the International Committee of the Red Cross, but not the IOC (N.n., 1999). Numerous attempts to include international sport organizations such as the IOC or FIFA have failed.

Finally, the law is a bit unclear as to applicability to non-profit organizations. Technically, the law would cover this type of business arrangement, however, enforcement has been very minimal. In fact, FCPA expert Professor Mike Koehler has never found any enforcement action against a non-profit or non-governmental organization (Koehler, 2015). Nevertheless, non-profits have requested and received FCPA Opinion Procedures Releases concerning potential liability (Koehler, 2015).

#### Conclusion

Based on the analysis, it is difficult to foresee a successful prosecution against sport corruption using the FCPA in its current state. Many of the obstacles that faced the 2002 prosecution are still in existence now. First, it may be difficult to find a judge or jury willing to criminalize behavior that led to the awarding of an Olympics or World Cup. These mega-events are still popular with most of the citizens and create a great deal of excitement. In other words, why would a US judicial system punish its citizens if they are acting within the expected culture of the sport organization to secure a winning bid?

However, if the gift-giving activity was unsuccessful and the bid was not awarded, then the law may be useful. But the US would face negative criticism since the legal action was a response to losing the bid. Further, these claims of "sour grapes" may cause great harm to future bids as well. Sport organizations would become reluctant to have a US bid if the sport organization would expect to face a legal action if it is not awarded to the US.

The FCPA criminalizes the bidders but does not change the corrupt culture. As the US and other countries enforce these anti-bribery laws, the sport organizations and, more importantly, the members seeking gifts, may still have other countries willing to "pay" for the winning bid.

Without the FCPA, a US prosecutor may still be able to bring criminal charges. The US government's record of bringing actions under the Travel Act, even if unsuccessful in Salt Lake, suggests that the Travel Act could be employed more frequently in the future against foreign commercial bribery (Rupp and Fink, 2012). For instance, the US legal claims for the 2015 FIFA scandal were racketeering, wire fraud and money laundering (McFarland, 2015) which are supported by the Travel Act. The US may also use tax laws. However, these options are not as specific to the action as FCPA would be.

Finally, in order for the FCPA to apply to the IOC, it still would require an extension of the law. This extension is directly against the legislative history of the law. The Congress has discussed amending the FCPA in the past but has chosen not to do so.

#### Recommendations

Since corruption has become a major issue within the international sports environment, there has to be legal punishments to govern this type of conduct.

First, The IOC should make itself to be held accountable under the United States [and other countries'] anti-bribery law to allow for potential prosecution of both the individuals providing the inducement and the complicit IOC members under the FCPA (Hamilton, 2010). But currently the sport federations have a completely different approach to a nation's governance against them. For example, FIFA will not operate in a country that imposes taxes on them (Rassel, 2012). Until now, there really has "been little incentive for IOC members to control the behavior because of the possibility of an erosion of power and control" (Mason, et al., 2006). Perhaps pressure from sponsors, fans and governments will push the IOC and the sport federations to become legally compliant with anti-bribery law (e.g., Davis, 2008).

The Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) Bribery Convention is an agreement between thirty-four member nations to create criminal sanctions on corporations who offer bribes to foreign officials in order to gain an unfair business advantage (Saloufakos-Parsons, 2001). The limitations of the OECD Bribery Convention are its focus on active bribery only. It punishes the person offering the bribe, but not the person who accepts the bribe. The OECD recommends that the bribe must be offered to a foreign public official and the bribe must be made in connection to an international business transaction (Saloufakos-Parsons, 2001). Also, there needs to be some connection to the country so the court has jurisdiction. By the IOC availing itself to all national laws, every citizen would be prevented from bribing IOC members.

Although some nations have strong laws against passive bribery, the IOC needs to encourage more countries to criminalize asking for gifts. The UK's Bribery Act of 2010 has a broader scope than the FCPA (Scott, 2014) and includes provisions against passive bribery (Transparency International UK, n.d.) against private citizens (CMS, 2013). Some other nations that prevent passive bribery in the private sector include Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, France, Italy, Russia, and Romania among others (CMS, 2013). However, it is a bit unclear if the IOC and other sport organization would still qualify under these laws due to the same issues that face the use of FCPA. Again, the IOC would need to state that they would expect these laws to govern their behavior.

It would be in the best interests of the IOC and sport federation to avail itself and its members to the national laws. This would send a clear message that the sport organizations are run with integrity. This message would be consistent with stands against doping and match-fixing.

Approximately 65 international sport organizations, including the IOC and

FIFA, are headquartered in Switzerland. Until recently the Swiss laws have been very friendly to these groups. Presently, Swiss law prohibits sport corruption that involves match-fixing as well as includes sport federation officials as "publically exposed persons" thus eligible for money laundering and other financial crimes (The Local, 2015). However, the Swiss Parliament is debating changes to its Unfair Competition Act and the Swiss Criminal Code to make corruption in international sport organizations a criminal offense (Geeraert, 2014). The proposed changes would make private corruption a criminal offense (Geeraert, 2014). Although the bill has yet to be finalized, it is already under attack as being watered down. Initially, private corruption would carry a maximum five-year prison term but that was decreased to three-years (Swissinfo.ch, 2015). Also, the complaint must be deemed a "threat to the [Swiss] public interest" (The Local, 2015). This provision creates a logical defense that sport bribery outside the nation's borders does not impact the Swiss citizens. The international sport organizations may respond to this legislation by leaving Switzerland for a more-friendly location, but that decision would face tremendous international scrutiny. The sport organizations need to make a clear statement that the Swiss laws apply to them and will decline to use the "threat to the public interest" defense since all claims of corruption will impact how the world views the country.

The Court for Arbitration of Sport (CAS) was created to act as an international sport judicial system. CAS is gradually becoming more prominent in resolving international sport disputes (Rassel, 2012). International sport organizations may prefer this arbitration system as opposed to facing criminal courts. Currently, the IOC and the sport federations have not granted CAS the authority to judge the actions of the officials (Rassel, 2012). It could be used to decide on corruption claims. But CAS is not an investigative organization so it would rely on either the IOC to investigate itself or have another method to gather information.

The IOC needs to strengthen its internal rules against passive bribery. This is the best forum to change the corrupt culture of international sport organizations. Unfortunately the IOC ethics committee has no power to compel evidence or witnesses (Pound, 2004) so it may not be an effective investigative entity in its current organization.

When a corruption scandal does appear, the sport organization needs to act swiftly and appropriately. The action should include the removal of the winning event from the country that tainted the bidding process and a ban on future sport participation.

Whether the behavior is doping, match-fixing or bribery, corruption is very problematic to sport organizations, such as the IOC. Preventing these behaviors are supported on many levels, including the United Nations' Global Compact 10<sup>th</sup> Principle where "businesses should work against corruption in all its forms, including extortion and bribery" (United Nations Global Compact Office, 2014, p. 9). Michael Ikpoki, member of the UN Sport Sponsoring and Hospitalities Sub-Working Group, encourages a "precautionary and proactive [rather] than reactionary" approach to

corruption (United Nations Global Compact Office, 2014, foreword). The IOC needs to set the standard against corruption in all facets of sport.

## References

15 U.S.C. §§78dd-1

Cassin, R. (2008). Bribery Abroad. Lexington, KY: Lulu Publications.

Davis, J. (2008). The Olympic Games effect. Singapore: John Wiley and Sons.

Fisher, M. and Brubaker, B. (1999, January 23). Privileged world of IOC's members under scrutiny. *Washington Post*. Retrieved from http://www.washingtonpost. com/wp-srv/digest/daily/jan99/ioc23.htm.

Fitzgerald, P. (2012, July 17). Tell us: Are NGO's instrumentalities? Retrieved from: http://www.fcpablog.com/blog/2012/7/17/tell-us-are-ngos-instrumentalities.html

- Foy, P. (2003, December 5). Judge toss Salt Lake bribery case. USAToday. Retrieved from http://usatoday30.usatoday.com/sports/olympics/winter/2003-12-05-bribery-trial\_x.htm
- Geeraert, A. (2014, November 11). Switzerland prepares stricter laws against sports corruption. Play The Game. Retrieved from: http://www.playthegame. org/news/news-articles/2014/switzerland-prepares-stricter-laws-againstsports-corruption/
- Gordon, H. (2003). *The time of our lives: Inside the Sydney Olympics.* Queensland, Australia: University of Queensland Press
- Hall, B. (1999, January 25). IOC recommends expulsion of six members over scandal: Olympic Games chiefs set up ethics watchdog in wake of Salt Lake City bribery and corruption allegations. *Financial Times*. Retrieved from http://go.galegroup. com/ps/i.do?id=GALE%7CA58277913andv=2.1andu=nysl\_sc\_cortlandandit=r andp=AONEandsw=wandasid=054c1f757c8fc962825614837ecad695
- Hamilton, T. (2010). The long hard fall from Mount Olympus: The 2002 Salt Lake City Olympic Games bribery scandal. *Marquette Sports Law Review, 21*(1), 219-240.
- Hemphill, L. (2003, December 3). Olympics: Acquittals end bid scandal that dogged Winter Games. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from http://www. nytimes.com/2003/12/06/sports/olympics-acquittals-end-bid-scandal-thatdogged-winter-games.html
- Jennings, A. and Sambrook, C. (2000). *The great Olympic swindle.* London, UK: Simon and Schuster UK Ltd.
- Kaikati, J. and Label, W. (1980). American bribery legislation: An obstacle to international marketing. *Journal of Marketing*, *44*(4), 38-43.
- Koehler, M. (2015, March 31). Non-profits and the FCPA. FCPA Professor. Retrieved from: http://www.fcpaprofessor.com/non-profits-and-the-fcpa

- Lenskyj, H. J. (2000). *Inside the Olympic industry*. Albany, New York: State University of New York Press.
- Lippitt, A. (2013). An empirical analysis of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act. *Virginia Law Review, 99*(8), 1893-1930.
- Longman, J. (2000, July 21). Olympics: Leaders of Salt Lake Olympic bid are indicted in bribery scandal. *The New York Times.* Retrieved from http://www. nytimes.com/2000/07/21/sports/olympics-leaders-of-salt-lake-olympic-bid-are-indicted-in-bribery-scandal.html
- Mackay, D. (2003, April 23). Olympic bribery scandal refuses to lie down. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from http://www.theguardian.com/world/2003/apr/24/ sport.duncanmackay
- Maenning, W. (2008). Corruption in international sports and how it may be combated. *IASE/NAASE Working Paper Series, Paper No. 08-13.*
- Mallon, B. (2000). The Olympic bribery scandal. *Journal of Olympic History*, 8(2), 11-27.
- Mason, D., Thibault, L., and Misener, L. (2006). An agency theory perspective on corruption in sport: The case of the International Olympic Committee. *Journal of Sport Management, 20*, 52-73.
- Mackay, D. (1999, January). Olympic bribery scandal: The six IOC members recommended for expulsion. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from: http://www.theguardian.com/sport/1999/jan/25/olympic-bribery-scandal-key-figures
- McFarland, K.M. (2015, May 27). Everything you need to know about FIFA's corruption scandal. *Wired.com.* Retrieved from: http://www.wired.com/2015/05/ fifa-scandal-explained/
- Murphy and McGonigle. (2014, June). The World Cup, corruption and US law. Retrieved from: http://www.mmlawus.com/Data/Files/Articles/world%20cup%20 anti-corruption%20update.pdf
- N.n. (1999, April 1). Olympics scandal focuses attention on FCPA. *Wiggins and Dana LLP*. Retrieved from http://www.wiggin.com/5893
- Pielke, R. (2013). How can FIFA be held accountable? *Sport Management Review*, *16*, 255-267.
- Pound, R. (2004). Inside the Olympics. Canada: John Wiley and Sons Ltd.
- Rassel, S. (2012). The necessity for national federations to stand up for themselves. *Michigan State International Law Review, 797*, 797-821.
- Roberts, S. (2001, February 9). Olympics: As countdown kicks off, bribery trial looks likely. *The New York Times*, Retrieved from http://www.nytimes.com/2001/02/09/ sports/olympics-as-countdown-kicks-off-bribery-trial-looks-likely.html.
- Romney, M. (2004). *Turnaround: Crisis, leadership and The Olympic Games.* Washington DC: Regnery Publishing, Inc.
- Roughton, B. (1999, February 11). The Olympic Bribery Scandal. *The Atlanta Journal-Constitution*. Retrieved from http://go.galegroup.com/ps/i.do?id=GAL

E%7CA65690191andv=2.1andu=nysl\_sc\_cortlandandit-randp=ITOFandsw= wandasid=d573c2418a12cf2f4dc3c99bc6e2bed7

- Rupp, J. and Fink, D. (2012, January 12). Foreign commercial bribery and the long reach of the U.S. law. *Covington and Burling LLP*. Retrieved from http://www.bna.com/foreign-commercial-bribery-and-the-long-reach-of-u-s-law/
- Saloufakos-Parsons, A. (2001).Going for the "gold": An application of the OECD. *California Western International Law Journal*, *31*(2), 297-316.
- Scott, M. (2014, November 13). FBI suggests FIFA is set for its 'Salt Lake City moment'- but not how you might expect. *Inside World Football*. Retrieved from http://www.insideworldfootball.com/matt-scott/15830-matt-scott-fbi-probesuggests-fifa-is-set-for-its-salt-lake-city-moment-but-not-how-you-might-expect
- Shepard, A. (1999, April). An Olympian scandal. *American Journalism Review*. Retrieved from: http://ajrarchive.org/article.asp?id=505
- Swissin.ch. (2015, June 3). Swiss decline to tighten corruption laws excessively. *Swissinfo.ch.* Retrieved from: http://www.swissinfo.ch/eng/-lex-fifa-\_swissdecline-to-tighten-corruption-laws-excessively/41468372
- The Local. (2015, June 3). Swiss senate backs anti-corruption 'Fifa law'. *The Local.* Retrieved from: http://www.thelocal.ch/20150603/senate-approves-anti-corruption-fifa-law
- Transparency International UK (n.d.). The Bribery Act. Transparency International UK. Retreived from: http://www.transparency.org.uk/our-work/business-integrity/ bribery-act
- United Nations Global Compact Office (2014, March). Fighting corruption in sport sponsorship and hospitality: A practical guide for companies. UN Global Compact. Retrieved from: https://www.unglobalcompact.org/docs/issues\_doc/ Anti-Corruption/SportsSponsorshipHospitalityGuide.pdf
- US v. Esquenazi, 752 F.3d 912 (2014).

US v. Welch, 327 F.3d 1081 (2003).

Waters and Kraus (2013, March 28). BHP Billiton denies FCPA violations in connection with Beijing Olympics sponsorship. Retrieved from: http://www.myquitamlawsuit.com/index.aspx?id=news\_bhp\_billiton\_denies\_fcpa\_violations beijing

Address for correspondence."